
VILLAGE MANAGER'S 
LETTER OF TRANSMITTAL 



 
         November 16, 2018 

 

 

The Honorable President and Board of Trustees  

Village of Lombard 

Lombard, Illinois  

 

Honorable President and Board of Trustees: 

 

Transmitted herewith is the Village of Lombard Operating Budget for Fiscal Year 2019.   

 

The budget reflects the culmination of an extensive planning process which included a 

joint budget workshop of the Board of Trustees and the Finance and Administration 

Committee focusing on departmental operations and revenue requirements, a Public 

Works Committee meetings to review the 2019-2028 Capital Improvement Program, a 

joint meeting of the Board of Trustees and the Public Works Committee to review the 

2019-2028 Capital Improvement Program, review and recommendation of Hotel/Motel 

Tax revenues and expenditures by the Community Promotion and Tourism Committee, 

and five meetings with the Finance and Administration Committee to discuss the Fiscal 

Year 2019 budget and provide recommendation to the Board of Trustees.   

 

The Village’s documentation of financial and management policies is a distinctive 

approach to the annual budget.  This commitment to strong financial management is 

reflected in the twenty-six Financial Policies recommended by the Finance and 

Administration Committee and adopted by the Village Board, which range in scope from 

the distribution of sales tax revenue to guidelines for the investment of Village funds.  

These financial policies are contained in the annual budget document. 

 

BUDGET OVERVIEW 

 

The annual operating budget was prepared using a modified accrual basis of accounting 

for all governmental, proprietary and pension fund types.  The basis of budgeting differs 

from the basis of accounting used by the Village since the latter uses a modified accrual 

basis for all governmental fund types and an accrual basis for proprietary and pension 

fund types.   

 

In accordance with Governmental Accounting Standards Board (GASB) Statement #54, 

the General Fund contains revenues and expenditures for accounts that are restricted in 

their use by state statute.  Those include the following accounts: Special Service Area #3, 

Intergovernmental Personnel Benefit Cooperative (IPBC),  Seizure, Foreign Fire 

Insurance, Hotel/Motel Tax, IMRF/Social Security, Recycling, Grants, Business District 

#1, PEG Fees, DUI User Fee, Police and Fire Donations, and Liability Insurance.     

1-1



 
 

 

 

In addition, the General Fund contains reserve accounts for Long Range Plan, 

Emergency, Revenue Stabilization, Pension Stabilization, and Technology which are 

considered to be unrestricted but committed.  The Prepaids and Land Held for Resale 

accounts are considered non-spendable. 

 

Lastly, the General Fund includes the Corporate account consisting of all other revenues 

and expenditures.  That account is considered unrestricted unassigned. 

 

The FY19 budget totals $83,911,310 a decrease of $7,428,560 (8.13%) when compared 

with the FY18 amended budget of 91,339,870 and a decrease of $12,950,080 (13.37%) 

when compared with the current fiscal year’s estimated expenditures of $96,861,390.  

Information for the difference in expenditures between the FY18 total estimated 

expenditures and the FY19 budget are discussed in each of the sections below.   

 

The FY19 budget is based upon projected revenue from taxes, fees, and other sources 

totaling $93,833,410.  This represents a decrease of $7,254,310 (7.18%) when compared 

with FY18 budgeted revenue of $101,087,720 and a decrease of $7,829,570 (7.70%) 

when compared with FY18 estimated revenue of $101,662,980.  Information for the 

differences in revenues between the FY18 total estimated expenditures and the FY19 

budget are discussed in each of the sections below.   

  

Year-End General Fund Reserve Policy 

  

Pursuant to State law, Non-Home Rule Sales Tax may only be used for property tax relief 

or infrastructure improvements.  The Village’s commitment at the time of the 2006 

referendum was to use it for the latter.  As a result of utilizing Non-Home Rule Sales Tax 

for infrastructure purposes, 95% of Utility Tax revenue is allocated to the General Fund 

and 5% is allocated to the Facilities Fund.  In July 2016, as part of the Long Range Plan, 

the Board approved a Year-End General Fund Reserve Maintenance Policy and 

established funds for emergency reserves, revenue stabilization, building reserves, and 

pension stabilization.  The FY19 budget proposes that $214,472 of utility tax dollars be 

used for capital improvements.  

 

1-2



 
 

 

GENERAL FUND 

 

General Fund Expenditures and Revenues 
 

The challenges faced by the Village are associated with maintaining excellent core 

service levels to residents and business owners, while expenses continue to increase 

faster than revenues due to a challenging retail sales environment, decreases in state 

funding, and State mandates beyond the Village’s control. In an effort to be proactive, the 

Lombard Village Board approved a Long Range Plan in 2016 with strategies to address 

the rising costs of non-discretionary (required) expenses and to focus on core services.  

The strategy approved in the Long Range Plan recommends that the Village match dollar 

for dollar (50/50) revenue increases and expenditure reductions, in order to maintain a 

balanced General Fund operating budget.  

 

The 2019 budget focuses on fiscal responsibility, prudent planning, and the 

implementation of resident recommendations via Village Committees.  This year, the 

Village was looking to eliminate a $737,470 deficit. The Village Board approved the 

Finance and Administration Committee’s recommended reductions and revenue increases 

that totaled $680,933.  Year over year department budget changes include reductions to 

printing costs, front desk services, ammunition stock, lobbyist and IT service contracts 

and reserve equipment, curbside brush collection program, and restructuring some 

Village positions.  

 

Per further policy direction of the Finance and Administration Committee and the Village 

Board, only enough Places for Eating Tax will be used in the General Fund to maintain a 

balanced budget.  Other significant factors that increased/decreased the initial 2019 

General Fund deficit of $737,470 included the following: 

 

Increases to Deficit: 

Adjusted funding of fire vehicle equipment $86,000 

Additional equipment added to reserve funding (SCBA, power stretchers, etc.)  $70,000 

 

Reductions in Deficit: 

LGDF - Only a 5% reduction instead of 10% originally budgeted as of 4/19/18  $205,000 

Updated Number of Base Sales Tax Shortfall $30,820 

Reduced Health Insurance from Initial Assumption $243,070 

Additional Position Elimination (PW Engineer) $150,000 

Additional Ambulance Billing Revenue based upon FY18 data $111,060 

Wayfair Ruling – Online Sales Tax $70,000 

Additional Line Item Reductions by Departments and Other Changes $350,625 

 

Therefore, the 2019 budget includes only $450,000 of the $1.6M additional Places for 

Eating Tax in the General Fund due to various changes and reductions that occurred 

throughout 2018.   
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As shown in Chart 1 below, total General Fund revenues for FY19 are expected to 

decrease by $317,360 or 0.70% compared to FY18 estimated revenues.  See Attachment 

A for information regarding increases/decreases to the top 10 FY19 General Fund 

revenues.  Significant decreases compared to the FY18 budget are for Police and Fire 

Pensions ($223,530 or .04%) due to changes in assumption and strong investment 

earnings and Sales Tax ($632,840 or 5.32%) due to a store closure and the challenging 

retail sales environment. 

 

Chart 1 also shows total General Fund expenditures for FY19 are projected to decrease 

by $3,064,140 or 6.61% compared to FY18 estimated expenditures.  See Attachment A 

for information regarding increases/decreases to the 2019 General Fund expenses. The 

FY18 YE Estimate includes $1.92M of FY17 year-end revenues over expenses that will 

be distributed per the Year-End General Fund Reserve Maintenance policy to the 

Emergency Reserve Fund ($46,312), Revenue Stabilization Fund ($32,418), Building 

Reserve Fund ($920,634), and Pension Stabilization Fund ($920,634).  In addition, as 

discussed above, the Police and Fire Pensions expenses decreased and departments made 

significant reductions to their 2019 operating budgets.   

 
Chart 1

General Fund

Revenues

% Change % Change

FY 2018 FY 2018 FYE 2019 19 Budget to 19 Budget to

Amended Budget YE Est Budget 18 Amended Budget 18 YE Est
Total Revenue General Fund (non-spendable, 

restricted, unrestricted committed and 

assigned) 44,856,590          45,470,410          45,153,050 0.66% -0.70%

Corporate Revenue (unrestricted unassigned) 36,665,770          36,141,110          36,269,320 -1.08% 0.35%

Expenditures

% Change % Change

FY 2018 FY 2018 FYE 2019 19 Budget to 19 Budget to

Amended Budget YE Est Budget 18 Amended Budget 18 YE Est

Total Expenditure General Fund (non-

spendable, restricted, unrestricted committed 

and assigned) 44,801,360          46,385,340          43,321,200 -3.30% -6.61%

Corporate Expenditure (unrestricted unassigned) 36,660,790          37,876,490          36,269,320 -1.07% -4.24%  
 

Hotel/Motel Tax Account 

 

As shown in Chart 2 below, Hotel/Motel Tax revenues for FY19 are expected to have no 

change when compared to FY18 estimated revenues.  This projection is based on current 

year-to-date collections.   

 

The FY19 budget request is $15,770 (0.76%) greater than the FY18 estimated budget.  

The significant increases included in the FY19 budget compared to the FY18 budget are 

$9,900 for salaries and benefits, $10,000 for a one-time upgrade to the employee intranet, 

$7,300 for repairs and improvements to the Historical Museum, $7,500 for banners, 

$6,000 for miscellaneous overtime for community events, and $3,870 for miscellaneous 

grants.   

1-4



 
 

 

  

Significant decreases to the Hotel Motel fund included in the FY19 budget compared to 

the FY18 budget are $8,740 for printing, mailing, and postage costs associated with the 

reduction of issues of the Lombard Pride, $5,000 for winter decorations, $8,470 for 

DuPage Convention & Visitors’ Bureau payments, $27,500 for Lilac Town Centre 

personnel expenses, $5,000 electronic communication and marketing, and $125,000 that 

was included in FY18 for the public information notification signage. 
 

Chart 2

Hotel/Motel Fund

Revenues

% Change % Change

FY 2018 FY 2018 FYE 2019 19 Budget to 19 Budget to

Amended Budget YE Est Budget 18 Amended Budget 18 YE Est

Total Revenue 2,153,180            2,153,180            2,153,180            0.00% 0.00%

Expenditures

% Change % Change

FY 2018 FY 2018 FYE 2019 19 Budget to 19 Budget to

Amended Budget YE Est Budget 18 Amended Budget 18 YE Est

Total 

Expenditures 2,249,170            2,085,260            2,101,030            -6.59% 0.76%  
 

A surplus of $52,150 is budgeted resulting in a Hotel/Motel Fund balance of 61.68% of expenditures. 
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WATER AND SEWER FUNDS 

 

The Water and Sewer Funds consist of the Water/Sewer Operation & Maintenance Fund 

which provides for general operations of the water and sewer system, and the 

Water/Sewer Capital Reserve Fund which reflects revenues and expenditures associated 

with capital improvements to the water and sewer system.  Expenditures from the 

Water/Sewer Capital Reserve Fund are included in the following section regarding the 

Capital Improvement Program. 
 

Expenditures and Revenues for FY19 
 

As shown in Chart 3 on the following page, revenues for water and sewer operations are 

projected at $16,845,290 for FY19.  This represents an increase of $25,030 or 0.15% 

compared with the FY18 estimated revenues.  Metered sewer and water sales are 

assumed to remain the same for FY19 compared to FY18 and are based upon selling 

1.190 bgal of water at $7.84/kgal and metered sewer is based upon selling 1.123 bgal of 

sewer at $5.86/kgal.  The Village is expected to complete the Village-wide water meter 

change out program by spring 2019. Once the data is analyzed from the new meters, the 

Village will complete the ongoing water and sewer rate study that will be used to 

determine future rates. 
 

Chart 3 also shows expenditures for water and sewer operations are $16,682,940 for 

FY19. This represents an increase of $438,570 or 2.70% compared to the FY18 estimated 

expenditures.  Significant projected increases compared to FY18 estimated expenditures 

are Glenbard Wastewater ($229,000 or 5.34%) and wages ($89,460 or 3.82%).  DuPage 

Water Commission increased its total water rate by 1.23% in FY 2018-2019.    
 

Chart 3

Water & Sewer Operating & Maintenance Fund

Revenues

% Change % Change

FY 2018 FY 2018 FYE 2019 19 Budget to 19 Budget to

Amended Budget YE Est Budget 18 Amended Budget 18 YE Est
Total Revenue 16,990,227          16,820,260          16,845,290 -0.85% 0.15%

Expenditures

% Change % Change

FY 2018 FY 2018 FYE 2019 19 Budget to 19 Budget to

Amended Budget YE Est Budget 18 Amended Budget 18 YE Est

Total Expenditures 16,741,620          16,244,370          16,682,940 -0.35% 2.70%  
 

The picture below shows FY19 expenses by cost center.  Payments to DuPage Water 

Commission and Glenbard Wastewater Facility for the purchase and delivery of Chicago 

water and the processing of wastewater make up 67.39% of the total expenses in the 

Water/Sewer O&M Fund.  
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ensure that the current officers have the tools to be successful leaders; evaluating the 

department’s vehicle replacement schedule and researching a suitable mix of front line 

and reserve vehicles; and continued maintenance of aging Fire Stations.  Station one was 

built in 1987 and station two was built in 1969. 

 

Police Department 

 

The Police Department is currently focused on finding ways to improve efficiencies 

through existing or new resources in order to reduce costs.  It has also been a challenge to 

hire qualified police candidates in order to maintain full strength of personnel due to 

retirements.  They will prepare and budget for the countywide initiative for a new 

CAD/RMS program.  In addition, a space needs study has determined that the Police 

building is too small for storage and the number of personnel and the 41 year old building 

is going to require ongoing maintenance that is beyond routine.   

 

Public Works 

 

The most significant challenges that lie ahead for the Public Works Department relate to the 

implementation of the Asset Management System and the continued ability to cost effectively 

provide services to the community given increased unfunded mandates and regulations.  Public 

Act 00-0922-Lead Abatement in Potable Water requires the Village to provide notification and 

information concerning best practices and mitigating risks to consuming water containing lead to 

the residents.  Other challenges include aggressive enforcement of FOG (fats, oil and grease) 

program, operating and maintain the new and old storm and sanitary stations, and managing new 

programs in addition to regular duties without incurring delays or overtime. 

 

The Department will continue to deploy and manage the Asset Management System. The 

system requires continual data entry, including creation of accurate inventory of assets 

for successful use. The system will need additional technological advancements in terms 

of hardware and a long term commitment to the system.  

 

An ongoing challenge for the Public Works Department is the level of maintenance that is 

required to maintain the Village’s aging facilities.  Significant resources, both staffing and 

financial, are required to ensure that the facilities do not fall behind in the maintenance levels.  

Long term planning is required to ensure that the facilities are meeting the demands of the 

various operating departments.   

1-10



$165,000

1-11



2017 Actual 
2018 Amended 

Budget
2018 Estimated 

Amount
2019 Budgeted 

Revenues
$ Over/Under 
2018 Budget

% 
Over/Under 
2018 Budget Assumptions/Comments

SalesTax $11,589,516 $11,905,360 $11,531,180 $11,272,520 ($632,840) -5.32%

Budget projections (FY18 and beyond) do not include increased sales/places for eating 
tax for new developments.  Good:  Apartments within walking distance will come 
online late in 2018/early 2019.  Gasoline prices increased.   Bad: Sales tax for FY 2018 is 
1.5% higher thru April but 0.8% under budget projections. The closing of Carson's has 
the potential to have a domino effect in the mall, as other stores may experience 
reduced traffic and sales due to the closure of an anchor.  Staff is in active discussions 
with Yorktown and will continue to work with them.  Staff has adjusted future 
assumptions for sales tax from a 1.0% annual increase to 0%.  In the future, staff may 
adjust the assumption to a 1‐2% annual decrease.

State Income Tax (LGDF) $3,942,417 $3,981,910 $4,052,590 $4,252,590 $270,680 6.80%

The state's FY18 (July 17‐June 18) budget included a 10% reduction in LGDF and their 
FY19 budget (July 18‐June 19) has a 5% reduction in LGDF.  This amounts to 
approximately $200,000.

Utility Tax                     
(Gas, Electric, 
Telecommunications) $3,771,223 $3,869,480 $3,684,450 $3,627,450 ($242,030) -6.25%

The revenue for Gas and Electric goes up or down based on environmental factors, and 
the price of Natural Gas.  Natural Gas prices have been a bit higher over the last several 
years so that has been a positive.  The era of lower electricity prices is ending, and 
there will be more significant high single digit increases for the next several years due 
to the cost of electricity and capacity charges.  Therefore, as electricity becomes more 
expensive, people will start to conserve more which will negatively impact the 
revenue.  There continues to be a slow decline in the Telecommunications Tax 
revenue, which is down from $3M 12 years ago.   It is  likely to continue to decrease in 
the near term, although there should be a bottom at some point in the $1‐$1.3M 
range

Places for Eating Tax $2,422,583 $2,810,620 $2,818,920 $2,167,994 ($642,626) -22.86%

Overall this year's revenue is right as expected. The PFE revenue projected to be 
allocated to Long Range Plan Fund is $450K in 2018 and $1.150M in 2019 .  The 
estimated balance in the Long Range Plan Fund at 12/31/19 will be $2.407M.

Police Pension $3,033,053 $2,979,200 $2,995,910 $2,840,570 ($138,630) -4.65%
Fire Pension $2,189,459 $2,232,000 $2,247,300 $2,147,100 ($84,900) -3.80%

EMS $1,406,933 $1,688,280 $1,750,000 $1,850,000 $161,720 9.58%

Based on a meeting with the billing company, EMS revenue is estimated to be about 
$100‐$200K over the FY18 budget.  However, we adjusted the write‐offs to account for 
process changes.

Local Use $1,121,097 $1,125,660 $1,183,370 $1,230,700 $105,040 9.33%

Year‐to‐date receipts are 7.2% over budget.  Local Use has increased significantly in the 
last several years, due to increased internet sales that were already paying tax.  In June 
2018, the Supreme Court issued a decision in the Wayfair case that online retailers 
need to pay sales tax to states they ship items to.  This should lead to an increase in 
Use Tax.  Currently we are estimating that the 2019 Use Tax will increase by $70K due 
to this, although we believe it could be up to about double the estimate.

Top 10 FY19 General Fund Revenues Assumptions 

Tax levy requests per Actuarial Valuation Report for the year ending 12/31/2018. This 
revenue is requested in the 2018 tax levy.  The decrease in the Police Pension Tax Levy 
is due to strong investment earnings and changes to the assumptions. The Fire Pension 
Tax Levy decreased due to strong investment earnings, the changes to the 
assumptions, and was offset due to the increase in salaries. 

Attachment A
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2017 Actual 
2018 Amended 

Budget
2018 Estimated 

Amount
2019 Budgeted 

Revenues
$ Over/Under 
2018 Budget

% 
Over/Under 
2018 Budget Assumptions/Comments

Top 10 FY19 General Fund Revenues Assumptions 

General Corporate $0 $0 $0 $981,870 $981,870 100.00%

This year the General Corporate levy is budgeted because the Public Benefit levy  is 
being reduced.  The Public Benefit levy was originally going to be put towards Police 
and Fire Pension levy increases.  However, due to Police and Fire levy funding 
requirements have temporarily decreased, allowing funds to go to the General 
Corporate levy this year.  The Police and Fire Pension funds are expected to increase as 
the markets change and the General Corporate levy will once again be eliminated.

Cable TV Franchise Fee $790,552 $804,580 $750,000 $730,000 ($74,580) -9.27%

Projected revenue are based on current year collections.  The Village in the past 
received approximately $800,000 per year for Cable TV Franchise Fees.  There have 
been recent developments in this area that suggest this revenue will likely decline fairly 
rapidly in the next several years.  This is due to the cable companies switching from 
Cable TV packages to Streaming TV packages, which are delivever via the internet and 
not subject to this fee.

Total Top 10 Revenues $30,266,834 $31,397,090 $31,013,720 $31,100,794 ($296,296) -0.94%
Total All GF Revenues $36,641,698 $36,665,770 $36,141,110 $36,269,324 ($396,446) -1.08%
Top 10 vs Total GF Rev 82.60% 85.63% 85.81% 85.75% N/A N/A

Attachment A
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Non Discretionary 2017 Actual 
2018 Amended 

Budget
2018 Estimated 

Amount
2019 Budgeted 

Expenses
$ Over/Under 
2018 Budget

% Over/Under 
2018 Budget Assumptions

Wages 18,855,656$       19,518,570$       19,008,680$       19,450,290$       (68,280)$            ‐0.35%

Wages include salaries and estimated increases for all 
Village employees.  Increases are in accordance with union 
contracts.  General wage increases are 1.5‐2.5%.  

Health Insurance 2,748,671$         2,916,170$         2,818,630$         2,891,820$         (24,350)$            ‐0.83%
Assumed 7.5% increase to PPO rates for FY2018.  No 
increase for HMO.

Police Pension 3,033,053$         2,979,200$         2,995,910$         2,840,570$         (138,630)$          ‐4.65%

The Village's Tax Levy Requirement has decreased from 
$2,979,179 last year to $2,840,564 this year (4.7%). The 
decrease in the Tax Levy is due to strong investment returns 
and actuarial changes to the assumptions. The Percent 
Funded has increased from 64.1% last year to 67.4% this 
year.

Fire Pension 2,189,459$         2,232,000$         2,247,300$         2,147,100$         (84,900)$            ‐3.80%

The Village's Tax Levy Requirement has decreased from 
$2,232,003 last year to $2,147,009 this year (3.8%). The 
decrease in the Tax Levy is due to strong investment returns 
and actuarial changes to the assumptions, and was offset 
due to the increase in salaries. The Percent Funded has 
increased from 73.7% last year to 75.9% this year.

Emergency Dispatch 909,924$             961,670$             939,960$             962,420$             750$                   0.08%

DuComm has fees budgeted for Lombard for FY19 for 68 PD 
Officers.  The Fire Department's DuComm fee is based on 
the Village's EAV which increased 5.7%.  Fees increased this 
year with a new DuComm Facility planned for FYE19.

Fleet Operating & Maintenance 741,282$             939,240$             939,250$             880,980$             (58,260)$            ‐6.20%

Based upon an analysis by division of fleet O&M costs, we 
project a 9.28% decrease in fuel, 2.6% increase in labor 
costs, and 10.84% decrease for parts.

Technology Reserve 410,660$             496,990$             496,990$             518,470$             21,480$             4.32%

New technology is paid for by individual funds.  Each fund 
annually contibutes to the Technology Reserve account for 
replacement of the specific equipment at the end of the 
equipment's useful life.  Replacement cost and useful life for 
each item is re‐evaluated annually.  This re‐evaluation may 
change the annual amounts that each fund contributes.  The 
Fire Department started reserving for SCBA equipment and 
power stretchers in the 2019 budget.   

Legal 734,864$             402,000$             406,000$             376,000$             (26,000)$            ‐6.47%
Decrease due to union contract and LPFC settlements in 
2018 

Benefits 163,014$             265,870$            259,490$            255,340$            (10,530)$           ‐3.96%
Other Benefits include life insurance,uniforms, and tuition 
reimbursement.  (Does not include IMRF, SS, Med)

2019 EXPENSE ASSUMPTIONS

Attachment A
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Non Discretionary 2017 Actual 
2018 Amended 

Budget
2018 Estimated 

Amount
2019 Budgeted 

Expenses
$ Over/Under 
2018 Budget

% Over/Under 
2018 Budget Assumptions

2019 EXPENSE ASSUMPTIONS

Electric 237,507$             247,730$             247,730$             247,730$             ‐$                    0.00% No change in pricing compared to prior year.

Telephone 134,956$             132,840$             128,000$             112,440$             (20,400)$            ‐15.36%

The IT division has reduced the number of high priced lines 
and will continue to look at option next year to keep costs 
down.

2017 Actual 
2018 Amended 

Budget
2018 Estimated 

Amount
2019 Budgeted 

Revenues
$ Over/Under 
2018 Budget

% Over/Under 
2018 Budget % of Total General GF

Non‐Discretionary Exp 30,159,045$       31,092,280$       30,487,940$      30,683,160$      (409,120)$         ‐1.32% 84.60%
Discretionary Exp 3,823,191$         4,730,160$         6,528,818$        4,676,304$        (53,857)$           ‐1.14% 12.89%
Economic Incentive 49,778$               254,800$            254,800$            264,800$            10,000$            3.92% 0.73%

 Reimbursable Expenses 
(COBRA, Retiree Health, misc)  549,384$             583,550$             604,940$             645,060$             61,510$             10.54% 1.78%
Total General GF Expense 34,581,399$       36,660,790$       37,876,498$      36,269,324$      (391,467)$         ‐1.07% 100.00%

Attachment A
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Attachment B 

 

The projects contained in the Capital Improvement Program for FY 2019 are summarized 

below and are presented by project category. 

 

Bikeway & Pedestrian Path Improvements ($20,000) 

 

Sustainable Transportation Program – The 2019 CIP contains $20,000 to implement the 

lowest cost recommendations from the Village-wide Bicycle and Pedestrian Master Plan.  

The proposed work for 2019 includes the installation of wayfinding signage.  

 

Commuter Parking Facilities ($13,000) 

 

The FY 2019 CIP contains $13,000 for work to be completed on the Village’s commuter 

facilities.  The following work is scheduled: 

 Crack seal and stripe the Hammerschmidt Lot  

 Crack Seal and stripe the Parkside East (Martha) Lot  

 Crack seal and stripe the Park/Elizabeth Quarterly Lot  

 

Facility Maintenance and Improvements ($924,000) 

 

Police Department Garage Improvements – The project includes the construction of a 

physical barrier to isolate prisoner drop off from storage area.  The project includes the 

construction of a mezzanine type storage area and securing a fenced off space where 

prisoners are transported from the squads into the building.  The FY 2019 CIP contains 

$25,000 for this project.     

 

Village Hall Window Replacement – The project entails replacing the original windows 

in the Village Hall with low-emissivity (Low-E) glass. This will minimize the amount of 

infrared and ultraviolet light that comes through the glass, without minimizing the 

amount of light that enters the building.  Low-E coatings keep the temperature inside the 

building consistent by reflecting the interior temperatures back inside.  The glass in the 

Village Board Room and Community Room may receive glass that can be electronically 

darkened to aid with presentations.  The FY 2019 CIP contains $500,000 for the project.    

 

Well 7 Building Repairs – Well 7, which is located along Main Drive, houses equipment 

for one of the emergency backup wells for the water distribution system.  The roof, 

façade, and fascia are in need of repair.  The FY 2019 CIP contains $20,000 for the 

project.   

 

Fire Station 44 Window Replacement – The project entails replacing the original 

windows in the upper level of the fire station with low-emissivity (Low-E) glass. This 

will minimize the amount of infrared and ultraviolet light that comes through the glass, 

without minimizing the amount of light that enters the building.  The FY 2019 CIP 

contains $150,000 for the project, which will be bid in conjunction with the work 

anticipated in the Village Hall.    
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Police Department Generator Replacement – The Village has included funds to replace 

the emergency back-up generator at the Police Station.  The current generator is a 2000 

Caterpillar 300kw diesel generator.   The current generator is located within the Police 

Station Garage, but the replacement unit will be located outside of the garage.  The 

generator area will be converted to storage as part of the project.  .  There is $150,000 

contained in the CIP for this work. 

 

General Facility Maintenance – The funding of this project is $79,000 for 2019.  These 

funds are used for the maintenance of the Village facilities, not attributable to a specific 

project.   

 

Parking Lot Improvements ($29,000) 

 

Village Complex Pavement Maintenance – The Village has established a program to 

cover the cost and the schedule for improvements for the parking lots at Village facilities.  

The FY 2019 CIP contains $29,000 for the crack sealing, seal coating, striping, 

Patching/base repair and vacuuming of the various lots on the complex.  

 

Professional Services ($112,640) 

 

Consulting Engineering Services - The Village contracts out for the technical oversight of 

the Village's engineering division.  The contract is split between the General Fund (20%), 

the Construction Fund (40%) and the Water/Sewer Fund (40%).  There is $112,640 in the 

2019 CIP for the contract. 

 

 

Right of Way Maintenance and Beautification ($96,000) 

 

Right-of-Way Beautification Program – This annual program is designed to improve 

landscaped areas in the Village to enhance the aesthetic appeal of the Village.  The 

program contains $69,000 in FY 2019.   

 

Downtown TIF Streetscape Improvements Program – This annual program is designed to 

improve the streetscape elements, brick pavers and other downtown features.  The 

program contains $27,000 for work in 2019. 

   

Sewer System/Stormwater Improvements ($1,887,000) 

 

Pump Station Component Maintenance and Replacement – The FY 2019 CIP contains 

$118,000 to establish and fund a regular maintenance cycle for the replacement of the 

electrical cabinet, level transducer and flow transducer at various pump stations 

throughout the Village.  The program also anticipates the installation of a new permanent 

back-up generator at Charles Lane pump station in FY 2019. 
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Detention Pond Maintenance and Improvements - The Village has developed a 

maintenance schedule for the Village owned detention facility.  The program is designed 

to provide funding for the maintenance of native plantings and structures in Village-

owned stormwater basins. The FY 2019 CIP contains $39,000 for the following projects: 

 Wetland Plantings at the Grace and Central Pond  

 Wetland Plantings at the Echo Pond 

 Wetland Plantings at the Morris Pond  

 Controlled Burn and Vegetation Management at Terrace View Pond Center 

 

Manhole Inspection and Rehabilitation – The FY 2019 CIP contains $111,000 to fund a 

comprehensive manhole inspection and rehabilitation program that over time will 

encompass all the structures within the Village.  The scope of this program is the 

inspection of manholes by a high definition camera and recording GPS information along 

with pertinent information about the manhole.  Subsequently all structures that are found 

to be in substandard condition will be repaired. 

Large Diameter Combined Sewer Rehabilitation (108”) – The Village has completed the 

inspection of the 108” storm sewer that runs along North Broadway from Hickory to 

Finley and outfalls to the East Branch of the DuPage River.  Based upon the inspection, 

the Village will proceed with the design engineering of the needed repairs/replacement of 

the sewer.  In 2019 the Village has included $262,000 for the design engineering effort.  

The total cost of the project is estimated at $12,000,000. 

 

Cambria Lift Station Rehabilitation – The project includes the rehabilitation of the 

existing steel wet well and the repair of the cathodic protection system.  The project 

includes the installation of new discharge piping, pump bases, Flygt pumps, and epoxy 

coating of wet well.  This is a sanitary lift station and it is critical that the investment in 

the new components be protected to ensure the full life cycle and sanitary service for 

residents in that area of the Village.  The 2019 CIP contains $250,000 for this project. 

 

Terrace View Pond – Outfall Improvements/Repairs – As part of the Village’s ongoing 

effort to reduce flooding in the area near Terrace View Pond, a project to improve the 

storm sewers that drain into Terrace View Pond has been included in the FY 2019 CIP.  

The project scope includes the installation of manholes, resetting and replacing portions 

of storm sewer pipe, installing grates, adding rip rap and minor grading and landscaping 

improvements.  The cost of the project is budgeted at $65,000.   

 

Woodrow Drainage Repairs – The section of Woodrow between Westmore-Meyers Road 

and S. Addison Avenue has significant drainage issues that have led to premature 

pavement failure.  The Village has designed an improvement that will consist of the 

installation of underdrain, bypass storm connection, minor storm sewer removal and 

replacement, storm sewer point repairs and restoration.  Work to be done to address 

ground water issues, before roadway rehabilitation.  The 2019 CIP contains $213,000 for 

this project.   
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Maintenance Programs - The FY 2019 CIP contains $34,000 for the Sewer Televising 

and Cleaning Program; $83,000 for the Underground Structure Maintenance Program; 

$23,000 for the Backyard Flooding Prevention Program; $88,000 for the Pump Station 

Maintenance Program; $56,000 for Overhead Sewer Grant Program; $212,000 for Sewer 

Maintenance and Improvements Program; $83,000 for the Sanitary Sewer Lining 

Program; $60,000 for the Catch Basin Cleaning Program; $57,000 for the Sewer Stub 

Lining Program; $50,000 for the Clear Water Disconnect Program and $83,000 for the 

Large Sewer Flushing Program.  

 

Sidewalk Improvements ($170,000) 

 

Trip Hazard Replacement Program – This annual program is set up to repair and replace 

existing sidewalks determined to be a trip hazard pursuant to Village policies.  The 

program is funded at $95,000 annually.     

 

Deteriorated Sidewalk Program – This program established under Village Board policy 

provides a 50% cost share to residents for the replacement of damaged/deteriorated 

sidewalks.  The cost of the program is $23,000 annually.   

 

ADA Compliance – Sidewalks at Intersections – This is a new maintenance program 

being undertaken by the Village of Lombard.  The program seeks to improve crosswalks 

to bring all crosswalks into compliance with proposed Federal PROWAG (Public Rights-

of-Way Accessibility Guidelines) program. This is a multi-year program and is funded at 

$52,000 in 2019. 

 

Street Construction and Improvements ($3,430,000) 

 

Lombard Meadows 3: Magnolia Circle – The Village has budgeted $217,000 in 2019 for 

the design engineering for this project.  The project will be constructed in 2020 at an 

estimated cost of $2,218,000.   This project includes the reconstruction of existing 

roadway (including curb and gutter and storm sewer) to the current Village standard (full 

depth asphalt pavement). The scope of work includes replacement of the water and 

sanitary sewer mainline and services.  Replacement of the lighting system is also 

included.  The existing streets are 3 inches plus or minus of asphalt on a stone base, and 

received a grind and overlay in 2010.  The project will include work to allow the vacation 

of the Magnolia Circle ROW west of Cherry Lane. 

 

Main Street Resurfacing – The Village has been awarded Federal Surface Transportation 

Program funding for the resurfacing of Main Street between Wilson Avenue and St. 

Charles Road.  The Village has budgeted $158,000 in 2019 for the design engineering for 

the project.  The Village anticipates the construction of the project in 2020 at an 

estimated cost of $1,547,500.  This roadway was last resurfaced in 2007.    

 

Maintenance Programs - The FY 2019 CIP contains $78,000 for the Surface Treatment 

Program; $148,000 for Parkway Restoration; $902,000 for General Concrete Street 

Rehabilitation Program; $111,000 for the Concrete Utility Patching; $133,000 for the 
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Asphalt Utility Patching; $618,000 for the General Local Street Resurfacing Program; 

$356,000 for the Local Street Resurfacing with Village Crews; $54,000 for the Curb 

Replacement Program; $475,000 for the Full-Depth Asphalt Patching Program; $148,000 

for Crack Sealing and $32,000 for Pavement Marking Replacement Program. 

 

These programs will be conducted in accordance with the recently adopted Village Board 

Policy on Pavement Maintenance and the Village’s Asset Management Plan.   

 

Traffic Signal and Street Lighting Improvements ($574,000) 

 

Street Light and Traffic Signal Pole Replacement – This project provides $54,000 for the 

maintenance and replacement of existing street light and traffic signal poles that are not 

included in a specific project.  An assessment is conducted annually to determine what 

locations will be included in the program.   

 

Traffic Signal Modernization Program Replacement – The Village anticipates the repair 

and upgrade of traffic signals at seven (7) intersections to incorporate uninterrupted 

power supplies, LED signal heads, and ADA compliant push buttons and pedestrian 

timers. In addition, the program will save energy costs to the Village through energy 

efficient LED technologies, which promote the triple bottom line. The FY 2019 CIP 

contains $120,000 for the project(s).  The Village has also included funds in the CIP for 

signal cabinet improvements at various locations.  The intersection improvements will 

take place at the following locations: 

 Finley Road at Eisenhower Lane 

 Finley Road at 22
nd

 Street 

 Finley Road at Pinebrook Pedestrian Signal 

 Finley Road at Sunset Knoll Pedestrian Signal 

 Main Street at 22
nd

 Street 

 Highland Avenue at Majestic Drive 

 Highland Avenue at Yorktown Entrance  

 

Oak Creek Drive Traffic Signal Replacement – The Village has entered into an 

agreement with the developer of the former Ken Loch Golf Course that requires the 

Village to upgrade the signals at Oak Creek Drive to incorporate signals for the 

westbound traffic out of the development.  The developer is responsible for $175,000 of 

the cost of the signal work.  The total project is estimated at $300,000. 

  

Pole/Arm/Lighthead Replacement – The Village anticipates repairing or replacing the 

cobra head lighting along South Finley (Roosevelt to Village Limits), 22nd Street (Finley 

to Fairfield) and Highland Avenue (20
th

 Street to Village limits).   The CIP includes 

$100,000 in 2019 and $100,000 in 2020 to complete this project. 
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Water System Improvements ($606,000) 

 

Watermain Maintenance & Improvements Program - The FY 2019 CIP contains 

$160,000 for the Watermain Maintenance and Improvement Programs not associated 

with a standalone roadway or water system project.   

 

High Service Pump Rehabilitation - The FY 2019 CIP contains $52,000 for the 

rehabilitation of potable water high service pumps at various locations.  A schedule for 

the maintenance of the pumps has been developed to ensure proper operation of the 

equipment.  The Village plans on rehabilitating Pump 1 at the Main Street Booster 

Station in 2019. 

 

Lead Service Line Replacement Grant Program – With the increased focus on lead in 

drinking water, the IDPH and IEPA has introduced legislation and requirements in 

education, notification, and elimination of lead in drinking water.  This grant program is 

to assist water customers in the replacement of lead service lines on the private portion of 

their water service.  The Village has drafted a lead abatement policy for the replacement 

of lead water service lines on the public portion of the water services.  The grant would 

assist in 50% up to $1,500 in the cost of private lead service line replacement.  Grants 

would be reoccurring each year until all lead services have been eliminated.  The 2019 

CIP contains $75,000 for the program. 

 

South Lombard Water Storage Facility - The Village anticipates the construction of a 

new water storage facility in the south end of the community that will add capacity to a 

high growth area.  This storage will offset the loss of storage due to the decommissioning 

of the Central Station Reservoir.  The location has yet to be determined, but several sites 

are under consideration.  In the event that a site within the Yorktown TIF is selected, TIF 

Funds may be used to construct the facility.  The 2019 CIP contains $250,000 for the 

design engineering of the project. 

 

Pipe Gallery and Concrete Rehabilitation Program – The Village’s water system piping 

and ancillary equipment; including flooring, walls and ceilings at several water booster 

pumping stations are in need of rehabilitation.  Work will include the removal of old 

paint surfaces, sand blasting the necessary equipment and priming and painting with new 

paint or epoxy coatings.   The FY 2019 CIP contains $50,000 for improvements.  FY 

2019 represents year 3 of a 4 year program to address conditions. 

 

Finley/Hickory Water Main Replacement- This project includes the replacement of a 

twelve (12) inch diameter watermain that runs under the one hundred and eight (108) 

inch diameter interceptor sewer at the intersection of Finley Road and Hickory Street.  

This water main must be augured and sleeved to go under the interceptor sewer.  The 

2019 CIP includes $19,000 for the design and geotechnical engineering efforts.  The 

2020 CIP includes $170,000 for the construction of the improvement.   
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